EDITORIAL                               No.  102     September & October 2012 
Walking around the village comparatively recently, I came across the new seats in Jaycroft, admired the new notice boards and I’m obviously aware that the Parish Council are desperately trying to handle all sorts of situations in the village via the articles they send me. Sometimes they must feel they are hitting their heads against a brick wall, especially when they get little response from opinion-seeking initiatives. I’m sure everyone is aware that their monthly meetings are held on the second Thursday of each month at the Village Hall and because I have space, I’m going to put the relevant dates into the Diary page. Give them a try – they are interesting, always topical and they need to know they are not wasting their time just talking amongst themselves.

Computers help you to make mistakes faster.
WILLAND SCHOOL OPEN AFTERNOON

Do you have a pre-school aged child?  Are you trying to decide which school will give them the best, well-rounded education and greatest opportunities?  We believe that we can give your child just that. But don’t take our word for it!  Come and see us in action.  We are holding an Open Afternoon on 20th November from 1.45 p.m. to 3.15 p.m. and we would be delighted to welcome you to our school.                                   Anne Hawkins – Head Teacher.
HOSPICECARE
On September 1st, they are holding their September Fayre at Grove Farm, Yarcombe, 10.00am – 4.00pm.  September 15th is the date for their Skydive and Teddy Parachute Jump at Dunkeswell Airfield and on Sunday 30th, there’s a Coastal Cycle Ride. If you would like further details of any of these events, please ring 01392 688020.
Insanity is doing the same thing over and over again 

but expecting different results.

A SINCERE THANK YOU.

Thank you to all who supported the Open Day held on June 20th at 12a Harpitt Close in aid of Motor Neurone Disease.  We had one of the few fine days this summer and due to the combined efforts of helpers and visitors, we raised a total of £1674 on the day, which includes donations given by those unable to attend.   Proceeds from a Bingo and Whist Drive also held in June were added to the money raised on the Open day to give a total of £2,100 for the MNDA and a cheque has now been sent for this amount.   To all who came and to those who helped, made cakes, or gave donations, thank you. Mary Isaac
I apologise for speaking when you were interrupting me.
WILLAND YOUTH CLUB

From September, we will be able to take all children of school age. This has required a change in the groups at each session. They will now be as follows:
Monday groups 6:30PM to 8:30PM – Year 4 to Year 7
Wednesday group 6:00PM to 7:30PM – Reception Class to Year 3
Thursday group 7:00PM to 9:00PM – Year 8 +
Some of the young people have taken the opportunity during the holidays to
try out their new groups. We hope they have enjoyed them and the new activities they have been able to try, Such as in-line skating, badminton, and hopefully soon, sumo suits will be tried by the Thursday group.
We are very happy to announce that we have received a grant from Toyota Fund for a Better Tomorrow. This enables us to purchase materials for various craft activities to be used within the club. if anyone is experienced with any type of crafts and would like to participate in sharing their knowledge with the young people, then please contact me at the club on 01884 35218

                                                                              Alex Wilcox (Secretary)

UNWANTED TELEPHONE CALLS

Further to the article in the May & June issue of the Mag, with regard to a service where-by you can stop unwanted calls yourself by dialling 14285, having tried it again myself, I discovered it was ‘not available’. I checked with BT and they politely advised me there is a charge for this service – which I wasn’t told originally. It’s apparently £3.55 per month.  Sorry about that. Ed.  

Television screens get bigger as telephones get smaller.
POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER
The introduction of Police and Crime Commissioners (PCCs) is a very significant change in how the work of the police is governed and monitored in the U.K.   On 15th November, 2012, members of the public will elect a PCC who will be accountable for how crime is tackled in for their area. The duty of the PCC will be to ensure that the Force is providing an efficient and effective service on behalf of the public. He, or She, will also be responsible for setting the strategic priorities, working with partners to prevent and tackle crime, ensuring that public priorities are acted upon, and ensuring value for money. They will also be responsible for appointing and, if necessary, dismissing, the chief constable.  The arrival of a PCC in each force across the country will mark the end of the work of police authorities, which will cease to exist when the elected PCC’s take on their role on 22 November 2012. Jonathan Sims
Ed’s note. At the time of writing, there has been very little published about these elections in the press. The following is an overview, taken from the Conservative Party’s webpage:

“The first ever elections for Police and Crime Commissioners will be held on 15 November 2012.  Each of the 41 police force areas in England and Wales, outside of London, will directly-elect a Commissioner. Commissioners are at the heart of the Government's programme of decentralisation, where power is returned to people and communities. Instead of bureaucratic, Whitehall-led control of the police, we will see democratic accountability with the public having a real say over how their area is policed.” 

Please note that applications for the post have long been closed. It will be interesting to read the candidates literature prior to the election, especially their previous occupation.  

A person who aims at nothing is sure to hit it.
A LETTER TO TRANSPORT FOR LONDON

(Forwarded by one of their work colleagues in London)

“Dear TFL,
I have to congratulate you on the quite brilliant plan you've put into
action over the Olympic Games this week. The fact that you've had the
public participating in their own Olympic Games just to get to work is a
stroke of genius and is a PR and marketing triumph on another level. 
I am like Linford Christie and Daley Thompson rolled into one. I have
completed the 100m sprint in record time to catch a bus, hurdled over
dithering confused French people, wrestled my way on to other means of
public transport and finally walked a marathon when all of the above
failed to get me to my place of work.

I hope I win gold for my efforts, but I suspect it will just result in
losing my job. I know it's not in the spirit of the games, but next week I think I will succumb to the pressure and start taking non-detectable performance
enhancing drugs.
 
I also think it's great that you are giving our foreign friends a chance
to see more of the 'hidden gems' of our great city. I'm sure Martha and
Bud from Connecticut will be raving to their friends about the virtues
of Leytonstone and its picturesque Kebab shops, Chinese takeaways and
the unusually-odoured preacher-type man who asked me to 'take Jesus'.
Where he wants me to take him I'm unsure, but if it helps me to get to
work, maybe I'll take him on the Central Line.   Yours Sincerely,
                                                                   Disgruntled Central Line user” 

I think animal testing is wrong. They get all 

nervous and give the wrong answers.

THE COMPUTER SPELL-CHECKER

Eye have a spelling chequer, it came with my Pea Sea.
It plane lee marks four my revue Miss Steaks I can knot sea.

Eye strike the quays and type a whirred and weight four it two say
Weather eye am write oar wrong - it tells me straight a weigh.

Eye ran this poem threw it, your shore real glad two no.
It’s vary polished in its weigh, my chequer tolled me sew.

A chequer is a bless thing, it freeze yew lodes of thyme.
It helps me right all stiles of righting and aides me when eye rime.

Each frays come posed up on my screen eye trussed too bee a joule.
The chequer pours o'er every word two cheque sum spelling rule.

 

The original version of this poem was written by Jerrold H. Zar in 1992. An unsophisticated spell checker will find little or no fault with this poem because it checks words in isolation. A more sophisticated spell checker will make use of a language model to consider the context in which a word occurs.
THE NATIONAL GARDENS SCHEME

The National Gardens Scheme is this year celebrating 85 years of gardening and caring, when 3800 gardens across England and Wales will be open on behalf of NGS.  In the last ten years, with garden owners’ help, the NGS has donated £22 million for the nursing, caring and gardening charities. The NGS is the main single donor to the MacMillan Cancer Support and Marie Curie Cancer Care charities for example.
Most gardens in the Scheme are singles, and often a garden owner would be interested in opening, but their garden is not big enough on its own. A way round this is to have a group of gardens opening together. The public particularly enjoy this and it is good to share openings with neighbours.  If refreshments and plants for sale can be available, this adds to the enjoyment of visitors. Often, refreshments are provided by the local church or village hall, who benefit as well.

Devon has a wide range of gardens which open under the Scheme but it is always looking to increase numbers and interest. It is enjoyable sharing your garden with others and for a purpose. If anyone would be interested in opening their garden under the Scheme and forming a Willand Group of Gardens, please would you kindly contact me as soon as possible.  DorothyAnderson 

              ( 01884 33415,  email   dorothyanderson321@btinternet.com )

Manage time well and you can afford to be generous.

EMAIL TO THE ED. – AND OTHERS.

There have been many complaints about the re-surfacing of Apple Drive over the past weeks. People have been responding to them and the following explanation is self-explanatory:

Dear Councillor Radford

The weed treatment, sweeping and surfacing of this road was part of a county wide contract let to a specialist company.  The treatment of weeds on the public highway limits us to only a handful of herbicides, all of which need a substantial amount of dry weather to take effect. Unfortunately, as you have appreciated, there has not been a dry enough spell for the contractor to be able to apply any of the approved treatments, and after careful consideration we agreed to proceed with the resurfacing after sweeping the sites as best as they could.
The option not to surface all the roads was also considered, but as the contractor was willing to undertake this work and guarantee the result, we concluded that it was best to continue.  The result of the sweeping did leave some weeds behind, others only had the top section removed leaving the roots behind.  The surfacing material used in this contract contains water and ideal nutrients to feed these weeds and to some extent promote their growth.  As a result of this I am currently looking into the application of a herbicide as a one-off application in the future, subject to a suitable dry spell, this should improve the situation at this location and other similarly affected roads.

Yours sincerely,   PETER SHEPLEY, Programme Delivery Team, D.C.C.
I would also add that it is refreshing to receive such an honest and practical reply from a Council Official.  I wish that some others would take a leaf from Peter Shepley's book!                                                          Barry Warren
A baby. A loud noise at one end and 

no sense of responsibility at the other.
DEVON OIL COLLECTIVE

Home owners, community organisations and local businesses who rely on oil delivered to their properties for heating, will benefit from a new initiative launched by the Community Council earlier this year. The Devon Oil Collective, modelled on a successful scheme in Oxfordshire, works on the principle that we can reduce our annual spend on heating oil by collectively buying oil in bulk.
Based on Oxfordshire's experience, the Community Council is predicting typical savings of around £30 to £50 per 1000 litres of heating oil, and as many homes use around 2,000 litres per year, that equates to annual savings of up to £100 per household.  The Community Council of Devon has launched the scheme with financial support from Devon County Council, with the aim of helping to combat fuel poverty in rural communities.

"Through negotiation with heating oil suppliers, we will be able to pass on reduced rates to participating households and business premises." said Dawn Eckhart, Project Manager at the Community Council of Devon. "We act like a broker.  We negotiate the rate and make the orders on people's behalf.  Oil is delivered to people's properties within two weeks of the order and they pay the supplier direct.  By organising orders and deliveries, suppliers can cut down on their delivery journeys too, which is better for the environment."

The success of the scheme will depend on like-minded people volunteering to act as local co-ordinators for their patch - in return, we will be waiving their annual membership fee, and providing them with all the promotional material. they may need to help spread the word locally.  Householders will be charged £24 to join, community organisations £36 and business/statutory organisations charged £120 to become members. (I’ve included this article in the Mag because when I contacted them, the price they were quoting was 2p less per litre than the cheapest local supplier to Willand, although I’m sure every supplier is open to negotiation. Ed.)

24 hours in a day, 24 beers in a case. Coincidence?
CULLOMPTON FARMERS’ MARKET

The Market is held on the second Saturday of each month on the Station Road Car Park, Cullompton, from 9.30am to 12.30pm.  It has been running for 14 years, is the second oldest market in the south-west and the only market to be set up by volunteers and not a Local Authority. It has twice been voted the Best Farmers’ Market in Devon.

Depending on the season, there are between 18 and 25 stalls, selling home reared, home baked, home produced food, including artisan bread, cheeses, beef, pork, lamb, veal, chicken, game, venison, fish, preserves, cakes, pies, honey, fruit, vegetables, plants, eggs, award-winning fruit juices and cider and ready prepared meals. Some items, e.g., Pork and prune sausages and Seville and Blackcurrant marmalade, are only available at the Farmers’ Market. New season’s English apples will be available in September.  Please contact William Gillings, Market Manager, on 01884 34202 or 07971 633109 or email william.gillings@tesco.net if you need any further information or advice.
It is easy to forget what you were trying to remember.

“OUR VILLAGE IS A MESS”

This is one of the more printable comments which have been received by your Parish Councillors about some aspects of the appearance of the village of Willand.  Your Parish Council have made numerous representations to Devon County Council and Mid Devon District Council, to have various works undertaken to improve the appearance of our village in certain areas.  More importantly, your Parish Council have pressed even harder when it is considered the safety/comfort of Parishioners is put at risk.  Whilst some work has been done, in spite of assurances given by officers to councillors at all levels, little or nothing has happened in other areas.  Those who read Parish Council minutes on line or on the notice boards will have some idea of the history.
This is where we are to date and what we, as your Parish Council; intend to do now and in the future:

Weeds:

Devon County Council stopped weed control on roads and footpaths a couple of years ago.  In an attempt to offset that decision, your Parish Council employed someone last year to carry out some spraying with monies obtained by our County Councillor.  This year a similar grant has recently been made available, unfortunately a bit late, but we hope to achieve one spray. There will certainly be a plan in place for 2013 without any reliance on County or District Council.

Grass Cutting:

This is a long story but basically MDDC cut their areas of responsibility. They also cut road verges on behalf of Devon County Council and get an allowance for doing so.  Devon has reduced the number of allowed cuts [6 to 8] down to 4 per season.  Some areas on the outskirts of the village will only get two cuts per season.  Your Parish Council will keep making representations as appropriate but the only way we will be able to improve the situation is to take over responsibility completely.  That could have a cost implication for us all.  It has not gone unnoticed that some householders have cut grass and weeded in their own areas and this is much appreciated.  If more feel able to do it please feel free to do so but do not place yourself or others in danger.
Hedge/Fence/Shrub Management:
The responsibility for keeping hedges, shrubs and other vegetation cut back in order that it does not obstruct footpaths and similar public areas is the responsibility of the landowner/householder.  If this is not done, a danger can be caused to persons using the public areas.  A bramble at the wrong height can soon damage the face or eye of a child in a buggy. If the responsible person does not keep the vegetation cut back, the relevant Council authority can carry out the work and charge the owner.  It is hoped that all owners will feel able to cooperate and assist by cutting back their areas of responsibility.
Your Parish Council has appointed two members, Eddie Dennis and Barry Warren, to work and improve the situation in the village by approaching owners direct and/or by letter to resolve any problem areas.  It would be appreciated that any approach by these ‘volunteers’ be treated in a spirit of cooperation and understanding.  If you have difficulty in carrying out any necessary work yourself, there are advertisements in the magazine from suitable workmen who can assist.  They will charge.
If any parishioners have any views or observations, your Parish Council will be pleased to hear them via the Clerk.  These views help to formulate future policy on your behalf.  The help and cooperation of all will be appreciated and will make our village a better place.     Barry Warren & Eddie Dennis. 

A little rebellion now and then is a good thing.

CULM VALLEY METHODIST CHURCH

Come back home – Harvest home September 30th.    At our Harvest service this year we are focusing on the work of CHAT. Churches Housing Action Team (CHAT) was founded by Christians who were concerned by the large number of people experiencing housing difficulty in Mid Devon.  CHAT says “We believe that everybody is entitled to decent, secure and affordable housing – somewhere to call home.”  We will be collecting goods to support CHAT, though there will be a harvest display at the front of the church.
This is also a special Sunday for many churches, when we invite everyone who may have been to church in the past to come “Back to Church”. Come home to church, sing traditional harvest hymns and recognise the goodness that comes from God on September 30th at 10.30am.

On 29th September we will be having a harvest supper at 6.30pm. Jessica Booth will show pictures from her trip to Namibia. Everyone is welcome.
                                                                                                   Paul Booth

It’s not what you know or who you know but who knows 

what you don’t know.
CLUB 55
Our trip to Brixham and Trago Mills on August 6th was again very disappointingly supported, although it was voted by the members as the most likeable destination to visit. The weather was very kind to us all of the day.
Our next meeting will be on Thursday, September 13th, when members wishing to attend their Harvest lunch at the Willand Restaurant on Thursday October 11th will be given menus from which they will be able to choose. The cost of the two-course meal will be approximately £6.00 and this will have to be paid at the September meeting, so that the orders can be given to the restaurant by the end of September.  Final arrangements will be given at this meeting. 

Our second Coffee Morning this year will be held on Saturday September 15th in the Village Hall. We will have the usual stalls and draw and give a warm welcome to all.                                        Margaret Atherton (Secretary)
. The camera cannot lie but the air brush and computer technology can make things almost undetectable.
GRAND WESTERN CANAL.

An appeal has been issued for old photos of the Grand Western Canal to feature in displays at the new visitor centre when it opens later this summer. While the centre is still being developed at the Canal Basin in Tiverton, Canal Rangers are working with specialists to create a range of displays about the Canal’s rich history and wildlife. The visitor centre is due to open in August and will feature a touch-screen system as well as hands-on activities and attractive wall-based displays, charting the history of the Canal.
However, in some instances there seems to be little photographic evidence of the canal’s history; such as the campaign to save the Canal in the 1960s, including the march from Lowdwells to Tiverton. Whilst it will not be possible to use all of the photos provided by the public, many of those which aren’t used in the displays will still be made accessible to visitors within an photo archive on the visitor centre’s touch-screen system.
If anyone is willing to lend any interesting photographs featuring the Canal from the 1970s or earlier, please contact the Canal Rangers on 01884 254072.

Alternatively they can be posted to Grand Western Canal, The Moorings, Canal Hill, Tiverton EX16 4HX or email gwcanal@devon.gov.uk. If posting or emailing, please include your name, phone number and address and any details you have about when and where the photo was taken and who or what the photo features.  The Canal Rangers will then scan the photo and return it. 

                                                                         Jo Roberts, Canal Ranger
It’s better to bring grievances to the boil rather 

than to simmer for hours.
RAISING FUNDS FOR THE DEVON AIR AMBULANCE TRUST.

Dear Supporter                                                                  15th August 2012

On behalf of myself, Elaina, Justine and our entire family, I should like to thank everyone for their support and encouragement in relation to our fund raising, which started in the Spring of this year, following the sudden death of my late husband, Steve Dunn last November.  We have now finished our various events and have raised an impressive £9,327.78. 

We are still hoping that one or two outstanding sponsorships and last minute donations will come in during this month and so we will hold off from presenting the final cheque to the Devon Air Ambulance Trust until the first week of September.
Thank you once again for your kind and generous donations, help and support.

The planning and carrying out of the events has been exhausting but well worth the effort and more importantly, have helped myself and my family to come to terms with our grief and honour Steve in a very special way.

                                                                      Yours faithfully Mary Dunn
Sat navs were invented by bats.
ST MARY’S CHURCH

BACK TO CHURCH SUNDAY has become extremely popular since its inception in 2004 and is now recognised world-wide. This year Back to Church Sunday is on the 30th September. 

Many people tell me that they used to go to Church or Sunday School and for no obvious reason stopped attending. Well, this is the day when that can change! Two services are planned, an informal one at 9.30 am in the Church Hall, Rectory Close, and a more traditional one at 11.00 am in the Parish Church. We aim to provide services that are helpful and relevant as we journey through life. If you have not been to church for a while this is an easy opportunity to make a fresh start. It would be great to see you on that Sunday!

HARVEST is the time of the year when we give thanks to God for the produce of the land and sea and those who gather it in. Our Harvest Sunday Service is on the 7th October at 10.15 am in the Parish Church. All are welcome. 

CHRISTIANITY EXPLORED is an informal course for anyone wishing to investigate the Christian faith or brush up on the basics. No questions about 
Christianity are barred and no one will embarrass you. Topics covered include, 

Who is Jesus?

Why did he die?

 

Does it matter?

The course runs for seven weeks and commences in the second week in October. If you are interested in attending or finding out more please contact me on 01884-32509 or by email robwilkinson@lineone.net  







           Rev’d Rob Wilkinson


If you ask for an opinion, don’t give yours first.
WHAT'S ON AT COLDHARBOUR MILL

The MUSEUM & MILL SHOP are open to visitors Monday to Friday 10am-4pm from the beginning of September through the winter.  Knitting, spinning & weaving groups meet regularly at the Mill - for more information, phone 01884 839782 or see Workshops page on the Mill website. 

The RESTAURANT at the Mill is open 7 days a week 10am-5pm. Senior Citizens lunches on Mon, Wed & Fri at reduced rates.  No need to book except for a large group. Restaurant available for private evening bookings throughout the week – phone 01884 840066 or (freephone) 0800 3893859. On Saturday 6th October, there is an Italian evening – please phone restaurant for more info. 
Wednesday 17th October: The Friends of the Mill present From Cottage to Factory – an illustrated talk by Julian Fox about the fascinating development of fabric production.  7.30pm in the Old Stables at the Mill. Bar available. Admission £6 - includes buffet supper & tea/coffee. Proceeds to the Mill.

Sunday 28th October: Half-term STEAM UP!  10am-4pm - 100-year-old steam engines at full blast from 11am, & Victorian spinning & weaving machines in action! With displays of Model Railways & Dolls Houses, & all the permanent exhibitions: World War 2, early textile machinery, the Puttee Story, & the stunning Millennium Tapestry screen.  Also the Mill Gift Shop with yarns, fabrics, rugs & throws all produced at the Mill, also craft kits, blankets, pottery & other goods produced by local craftspeople, & souvenirs, not forgetting the Restaurant for drinks, snacks & meals, & the Millstream gardens for picnics.  Lots to see & do for the whole family!

For more information about Coldharbour Mill - directions, ticket prices, guided group visits, school visits, craft workshops, etc, - Email: info@coldharbourmill.org.uk  Tel: 01884 840960  (office hours: weekdays 10am-1pm)  or see website: www.coldharbourmill.org.uk   

- about the Friends of the Mill – how to join and get free entry to Mill events and discount in Mill Shop please contact the committee secretary  - Email: friendsofmill@btinternet.com  or Tel: 01884 839782.

- about the Steam engines at the Mill, or to volunteer to join the Steam Group, phone the Mill office on 01884 840960  or visit: www.coldharboursteam.org.uk 
- about the Culm Valley Model Railway Club, visit: www.cvmrc.weebly.com   

                                                                                                Susan Wasfi
A Diplomat is a person who thinks twice before saying nothing..

CAMEO

I will carry on from where Betty left off last time. The visit to the Lavender Farm at the end of June - what a dreadful day weather wise, but being British we were determined to enjoy ourselves and we did. 30 of us had a lovely lunch and an interesting talk about the Lavender. We then went on to Atlantic village for a little retail therapy, so all was not lost. In July a few went to Exeter museum and found it really interesting with two exhibitions going on as well. At our July meeting we had Peter Clark from The Jubilee Sailing Trust telling about how the Trust helps people with disabilities to gain confidence and stretch their abilities. It was a really informative evening. 
Our August meeting was our mini Olympics! We had five games and five teams - you would not believe how competitive women of a certain age can be!? It was hilarious and great fun and was followed by a splendid buffet supplied by members. The evening ended with a presentation of Cadbury’s chocolate Gold Medals for the winning team with members cheering and waving Union Jacks.
The walkers have been out and about around the race course and another walk at Collipriest through some really awful weather but ending as usual at The Well on the first walk then The Canal Tea Rooms for the second walk for well- deserved cuppa’s.
Things are quiet on the singles front at the moment but I am sure that will change soon, their annual picnic has been moved to September -  let’s hope they have good weather. Our book group and craft group are still proving very popular.
Our September meeting will be a talk on Exeter  - Through the Ages with Tony Burgess, followed in October with our AGM.  Also a reminder that we have our Coffee Morning on 20th October in aid of Shelter Box and we hope we can rely on your support as usual. November will be Peter Leach talking about his experiences with the OSCE. December will be our Christmas party and I’ll tell you about it in the new year!
As you may have gathered Betty Penberthy is not writing this at the moment, she has been rather unwell so I have taken it on for the time being. We all wish her a speedy recovery and look forward to seeing her back at Cameo.    

                                                                                            Julia Roughley

Silence, and space, do not demand to be filled.

WILLAND GARDEN CLUB
We held our Annual Show on 11th August but were again disappointed by the lack of support from the village. Apart from Willand Art Group, which put on a lovely display of paintings, there were only 20 adult entrants, of which only 4 were non club members and only 6 in total Willand residents! There were also very few visitors to see the exhibits.
Putting on this Show involves a great deal of time and hard work. Willand Flower and Vegetable Show has been a highlight of the Willand year for well over 60 years. It used to be so well supported by the village that it was difficult to fit everything in. We had to limit entries to one per person per class and there were queues of people waiting to come in and see the exhibits. In Willand, we have some fantastic allotments – yet only one allotment holder entered the show (and she is a Garden Club member). If we do not have the support of the village, this long time annual event may have to stop, which would be a great pity. Those who did come will have seen that the show is very much for amateur gardeners, so anyone who has even the smallest garden has a chance of winning. Please consider entering next year.

Mrs Statham won 5 cups for vegetables, most points in all classes and the shield for best gladioli; Mr Carlson took home the cups for most points for flowers, the cup for best fuchsia and the certificate in horticulture for his fuchsia; Mrs Salter took the Rose Bowl for most points in craft classes; Mrs Catley the cup for most points in flower arranging, the cup for a member not having won a cup before and the floral art certificate; Mrs Batchelor a cup for her best exhibit of a carnivorous plant and Mrs Hilton the diploma in Horticulture for her cucumber. Several children from the Youth Club entered paintings of a flower, but the overall winner in the children’s class was William Jee, with a painting better than some of the adult ones! Well done, William. Bliss Cole won the under 7’s class.

We had a most interesting visit to Marwood Gardens in North Devon in June. We were very fortunate with the weather – having torrential rain on the way there and the way back, but beautiful sunshine whilst we were strolling around the gardens. In July, we had a talk on Glorious Devon from an Exeter Redcoat guide and on September 12th we will be hearing about the Blackdown Hills, an area of outstanding natural beauty. We are holding a coffee morning in the Village Hall on 29th September, to which you are all invited. In October we will be hearing about Devon place names and will be having our annual club meal on 2nd October at the Halfway House.

If you would like to join us, the annual subscription is £2.50. You can come along for a visit to any of our meetings for just 50p if you do not want to join but are just interested in a particular talk. For more details, please contact me on 01884 33828 or email candrallan@talktalk.net.                   Carol Allan
Happiness is an empty linen basket.

WILLAND VILLAGE HALL
August is quite a quiet month for bookings, so we have a chance to reflect on what needs to be done to improve the facilities at the Hall. We are considering painting the exterior (a similar colour to the Youth Club) to brighten up the outside; we are having the hall floor deep cleaned and polished and installing a baby changing unit in the disabled toilet in the front entrance. We hope that our users will appreciate our efforts.

We have encountered some problems with users not clearing up properly after using the Hall. Please remember that it is in your conditions of hire that the Hall is left as you find it. Please make sure all appliances are switched off, crockery is cleaned properly, the fridge is emptied and clean, floors swept if necessary, lights turned off and doors closed. With consecutive bookings, our caretaker does not have time to check all this and it is distressing for new users to find the premises not in a satisfactory condition. 

Don’t forget the monthly bingos on the second Tuesday of the month. They are a good source of income for the Hall and help keep hire charges down.

Bookings: Frances Wilcox - Phone: 07748 557107; email franceswilcox@hotmail.com or write to 35 Fir Close, Willand 

Treasurer: Carol Allan – Phone: 01884 33828; email candrallan@talktalk.net or write to 4 Orchard Way, Willand.                                          Carol Allen
If you can’t prove something, refer to the statistics.

CULM VALLEY MODEL RAILWAY SHOW

SATURDAY 22nd SEPTEMBER at WILLAND VILLAGE HALL is the date and venue for the Culm Valley MRC’s 4th Model Railway Show.  It is open as usual from 10am until 4.30pm and the cost is still only £3.50 for adults and only £1.50 for children.  There is of course free parking and wheelchair access to most of the hall.  

We have 15 layouts lined up for this year with many new to the area.  Willand is getting on the map as several of the layouts have featured in the monthly model railway magazines & we are now attracting layouts from outside the county, with one from High Wycombe last year and this year we have ones from Oxford & Cardiff.  There is our usual mix of layouts to suit all tastes, with a narrow gauge layout of the nearby Beer Quarries, a nostalgic Hornby 3 rail built up over the last 60 years, a tram scene and a fantastic continental spiral running seven trains at once!  The club are presenting 3 layouts, 2 of which have appeared in the model press but which have since been improved further to allow them to join together in one long 30’ layout.

Trade stands this year include Ray Heard who has got 2 rooms covering top quality 2nd hand items at bargain prices in all the popular gauges, including overseas, The Burnham club have their private owner wagons covering most companies that traded by rail in the Devon & Somerset area, and coming down from upcountry is The Titfield Thunderbolt bookshop.  DCC Train Automation will be demonstrating all the latest technology from “static grass” to programming sounds into your own loco’s.  We also have “The Loco Doctor” so if you have a loco that is playing you up then bring it along for him to have a look at, (ideal if the kids train set is causing problems).  He will also advise on any track or electric problems you may have.

The previous 3 years’ shows were great family events being well attended with 400 to 500 viewers coming each year.  Our reputation as a friendly show for both the serious and amateur modeller has travelled around the country, we even have posters advertising the Willand show in shops stretching from Cardiff to Eastbourne to Yorkshire!  We have had people asking if they can bring their layouts to not only next years show but also 2014’s!  We certainly have the perfect location in Mid Devon with the excellent hall, parking & transport links. 

As usual the ladies will be providing excellent refreshments with hot dogs, pasties, sandwiches etc. as well as tea, coffee and cold drinks. We hope to see you there on the 22nd.

For further information about the show or the club, visit our webpage www.cvmrc.co.uk or phone Peter Fosberry on 01884 821811.

When someone asks for a critical assessment,
they usually mean flattering appreciation.
FROM YOUR PARISH COUNCIL

Community

We have recently created a Community Sub-Committee.  The reason for this is to bring a stronger focus on the imbalance of houses and community facilities created during the large development projects in the 1980’s, 1990’s and early 2000’s when 1200 houses were added to the village.  The committee is working on two projects:

DCC has put The Gables up for sale by tender for (more) development.  As a Parish Council, we were clearly not in a position to make a bid for the 2 acre site but we have allocated some of our reserves and received a commitment from our County Councillor to donate from his funds, so we have made a bid to purchase 10% of the land, which includes the old stable block.  We believe that we can carry forward the heritage of the Gables by refurbishing and extending the Stables to form a Gables Community and Medical Centre, which will complement the Village Hall facilities.

There is a need to upgrade the facilities for our older children and we are working with them to replace the existing skateboard facilities with more modern and interesting ones.
Diamond Jubilee

The Jubilee benches are now in place.  Your comments have been extremely positive with one exception, when someone was heard to say “they must have money to burn”.  For completeness, the funds used were provided by developers and only to be used for open space items. We fortunately found a company doing a special offer for town and parish councils and each bench cost £333.

State of the village

With the recent heavy and prolonged rain, everything has grown.  Weeds, overhanging branches, etc, have made the village look a bit neglected.  We have kicked off a project and you will find more details elsewhere in this magazine.

Night lighting

As part of their cost cutting / environmental measures, Devon County decided to turn off the street lights for part of the night. As a PC, we did a review and found that in the interest of community well-being, some limited lighting was needed. Subsequently, we have worked with DCC, who have agreed to adjust the program, resulting in limited lighting low level visibility that covers the housing estates.   Thanks to Devon County and our County Councillor for their support.

Cemetery

We want the cemetery to be well kept and attractive for visitors.   Normally, when headstones are erected, the graves are flattened.   Over a number of years, this practice has not been consistently followed, making grass cutting difficult.  We are working on a project to reinstate the practice and to flatten the existing graves.  

Planning

We have recently had a number of planning decisions from Mid-Devon which will have an adverse effect on our community.  With the support of local residents we strongly objected to the last one, the building of six council houses crammed onto a busy, much needed, car park. Unfortunately their decision went against your Parish Council’s recommendation - not good in our view.  We fully support the need for affordable / council housing, indeed,  there has been land allocated for this purpose elsewhere in the village, but this project will very much increase congestion in the area.  It is also unclear whether these are council houses (must be in use for at least 15 years) or affordable houses which can be sold off at any time.  This project appears to be financially rather than community motivated and we will continue to challenge this decision, although there is no formal appeal process available.
Some successes
Below is the text of a letter I sent to Lester Willmington, Head of Highways and Traffic Management, Devon County Council:

“Some time ago we had a meeting with you highlighting a number of long- standing issues. Now, looking back, we have moved a long way.

We have: 

The weight limit issue resolved. 

Meadow Park has been resurfaced. 

The footbridge issue is now fully agreed with implementation planned. 

The part light street lighting is now agreed. 

The overgrown footpath out of the village has been widened. 

This is just a note to say a big Thank you to you and your team for your help, support and patience”.
It is surprising what can be achieved with an understanding of the financial constraints and working closely together, strongly supported by Cllr Ray Radford, our Devon County Ward Member.

We hope that, despite the weather, you enjoy the coming Autumn season

                                                      Ray Ursell, Parish Council Chairman.   

WILLAND HISTORY GROUP

First of all an apology to all of you who normally enjoy our annual Willand History Exhibition, but the decision was made at our July meeting to cancel it for this year.  There has been no great unearthing of fresh documentary material for a few months, and several group members are unable to dedicate their usual man hours because of other preoccupations and responsibilities.  However, we will be concentrating our labours for a bumper exhibition in 2013, possibly taking our research in new directions, but more of that later!

At that meeting we were sad to learn that Gwenda Hunt will be leaving the Group due to ill health and we would like to thank her for her hard work over the last few years – particularly her efforts in maintaining a contemporary cuttings archive of Willand matters from the local papers.
One item that was recently donated to the Archive is an original copy of the Dr Tracey obituary and funeral report ‘In Memoriam’ – this was gratefully received and we would like to thank the donor, the Archive not having previously had one.  We have also been forwarded an interesting snippet of information from Tony Baker of Willand Rovers, who had received a cutting from a newspaper dated 27 November 1899, and which he had been sent by the Press Officer of the Devon & Exeter Football.  It revealed that an Association Football Club had been formed at Willand, with Dr Tracey appointed as its President.  This confirms that organised football had its origins in the parish 113 years ago in 1899.  The club continues to do well in its later incarnation as Willand Rovers, and we wish them all the best for the new season – and possibly promotion this year?

Willand Sports, 1909:  Finally, to complement a summer when sport has very much been in the headlines with the London Olympics, it is interesting to consider a time when Willand’s organisational prowess was renowned.  In the early-1900s the famous Willand Sports attracted competitors from all over England, and crowds of spectators that ran into their thousands. For example, the Willand Sports held on 19 August 1909, was judged to be the most successful since the inaugural event has been held 12 years before, in 1897.  The weather was fine, the Band of G (Cullompton) Company of the local Territorial Army played, and there was an excellent attendance of around 5,000 spectators including ‘all the leading residents of the district’.  Under the direction of Honorary Secretary Albert Chick and a committee of local men including Levi Venn, the post master and William Thorne, the auctioneer, the sports were held on fields loaned by Mrs Rowe, close to her residence Somerville Park, and were marshalled by a team of stewards under the clerk of the course, William Rowe.  As well as many subsidiary attractions, there was a whole day’s programme of varied events, from athletics and cycling to horse racing and gig racing, which attracted 120 entries in the foot and cycle events and nearly 70 in the horse events, both a record for the sports.  
The competitors came from across Devon and Somerset, while the cycling events even boasted some cyclists who came from Wisbech in Cambridgeshire and Spalding in Lincolnshire.  There were attractive cash prizes for winners and there was keen competition throughout the day.  However, the most amusing event was undeniably the donkey race, which had nine entries and was suitably described in the Tiverton Gazette: “On the signal for the start being given, some of the Neddies remained firm, others rushed off at a fair pace and then came to sudden stops with unpleasant consequences to their riders, who came sprawling to the ground. When the race was half over, friends of the riders rushed on to the course to try and get the donkeys to go quicker - they were soon ordered off by the stewards.  A donkey named ‘March Past’, belonging to Mr J Coleman, of Cullompton, had in the meantime been making the running and maintaining its lead, won easily.  Mr L Salter’s ‘Maggie’, another Cullompton donkey, signalled its winning the second prize by kicking up its heels as it passed the judge …  After the race had been won a couple of the donkeys, which had so far shown no disposition to race, started off at a good pace.”
Everything did not always run smoothly, as there were false starts and the half mile bicycle handicap final had to be rerun after there was a ‘foul’ and nearly all the cyclists came crashing to the floor.  Spectators and event officials were also at risk and the Gazette reminds us of how ‘dangerous’ watching sport could be in the days before Health & Safety legislation: “More than once the horses brushed so closely past the judge’s stand as to make one wonder whether it would be knocked down, but happily neither the official nor the stand was injured.  In the flat race for horses of any height, two men who had strayed too near the course were bowled clean over at a bend; and in the final race a perambulator was knocked over and broken to pieces by one of the horses.  Happily there was no infant in it at the time – otherwise we should probably have had a fatality to record.  Another year, the management of the sports would do well to take steps to make such accidents as these well-nigh impossible.”   James Morrison (01884 250057 – jamorrison@supanet.com)

A silk purse can’t be made out of a sow’s ear

 but a pig’s ear can be made of anything.

AND FINALLY
I might just be getting to grips with the Willand Diary page problem. Looking for and clicking keys & icons you never knew existed can be quite exciting and the adrenaline rush is something else but I’m controlling myself, knowing that a guy by the name of Alex will give me instant solutions if & when I have a problem. Just don’t talk to me whilst I’m on the keyboard…….    
	WILLAND DIARY

	September

	Monday
	3rd 
	Culm District Flower Club
	W.V.H
	  2.00 pm

	Tuesday
	4th 
	Willand Rovers Bingo
	W.V.H.
	  7.30 pm

	Thursday
	6th
	CAMEO – Exeter thru’ the ages
	W.V.H.
	   7.15pm

	Saturday
	8th
	Methodists Coffee morning
	
	 10.00am

	Monday
	10th 
	Beaver/Scout Group Starts
	W.V.H.
	  5.30 pm

	Tuesday
	11th 
	Willand Village Hall Bingo
	W.V.H.
	  7.30 pm

	Thursday
	13th 
	Club 55
	W.V.H.
	  2.15 pm

	Thursday
	13th 
	Folk Dance Club
	W.V.H.
	   8.00pm

	Thursday
	13th 
	W.P.C. Council & Planning 
	W.V.H. 
	   7.00pm

	Saturday
	15th 
	Club 55 Coffee Morning
	W.V.H.
	10.15 am

	Saturday
	15th
	Folk Dance Club Dance
	W.V.H.
	   8.00pm

	Tuesday
	18th
	Willand Rovers Bingo
	W.V.H.
	  7.30 pm

	Tuesday
	18th
	Whist Drive, Willand Ch. Hall
	
	   7.30pm

	Friday
	21st 
	Cowgirl Twisters Line Dance
	W.V.H.
	  7.45 pm

	Saturday
	22nd 
	Culm Vall. Model Railway Show
	W.V.H.
	 10.00 am

	Saturday 
	22nd 
	Social Ballroom
	W.V.H.
	  7.30 pm

	Thursday
	27th 
	W.P.C. Planning & Finance 
	W.V.H.
	   7.30pm

	Saturday
	29th 
	Garden Club Coffee Morning
	W.V.H.
	10.15 am

	Saturday 
	29th 
	Youth Club Bingo
	W.V.H.
	  7.30 pm

	
	
	
	
	

	October 

	Monday
	1st 
	Culm District Flower Club
	W.V.H.
	   2.00 pm

	Tuesday
	2nd 
	Willand Rovers Bingo
	W.V.H.
	   7.30 pm

	Saturday
	4th
	Methodists Coffee Morning
	
	  10.00am

	Thursday
	4th
	CAMEO Annual Gen. Meeting
	W.V.H.
	    7.15pm

	Tuesday
	9th 
	Village Hall Bingo
	W.V.H.
	   7.30 pm

	Thursday
	11th
	Club 55 Harvest lunch
	
	  12.01pm

	Thursday
	11th
	W.P.C. Council & Planning 
	W.V.H.
	    7.30pm

	Friday
	12th 
	CUT-OFF FOR INPUT TO THE NOVEMBER MAG.

	Saturday
	13th 
	Cameo Coffee Morning
	W.V.H.
	 10.00 am

	Tuesday
	16th
	Willand Rovers Bingo
	W.V.H.
	   7.30 pm

	Friday
	19th 
	Cowgirl Twisters Line Dance
	W.V.H.
	   7.45 pm

	Saturday
	20th
	Cameo Coffee Morning
	W.V.H
	 10.15 am

	Saturday
	20th 
	Folk Dance Club
	W.V.H.
	   7.30 pm

	TBA
	
	Youth Club Bingo
	W.V.H
	   7.30 pm

	Thursday
	25th
	WPC Planning & Environment 
	W.V.H.
	   7.3opm

	Tuesday
	30th
	Whist Drive, Willand Ch.  Hall
	
	   7.30pm

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	


